Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

Deafblind Advisory Committee (DBAC)
Meeting by Zoom
Draft Meeting Minutes

October 26, 2021
Voting Members Present
Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn, Deafblind Association of CT; Erich Krengel, Capitol Region Mental Health Center (DMHAS); Sandra Miles, Department of Developmental Services (DDS) - Southbury Training School (STS); Karen Olson, New England Consortium on Deafblindness (NEC); Wayne Seidel, Department of Developmental Services (DDS); Jesse Stanley, American School for the Deaf (ASD); Hana Tyler, Chair, Consumer Representative; Kathy Morgan, Guardian; Tara Brown-Ogilvie, Helen Keller National Center (HKNC)
Non-Voting Members Present 
Christopher Lassen, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Heidi Henaire, ADS-Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS); Marjorie Santos, ADS-BESB Adult Services
Voting Members Absent

Elise Arseneau, Oak Hill; Barbara Cloonan, Parent; Emily Morgante, Guardian; Al Sylvestre, Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired
Non-voting Members absent

Mary Johns, ADS-BESB Children’s Services; Krystal Kelly, ADS-BESB Vocational Rehabilitation
Others Present

Alvin Chege, ADS-BRS; Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison; Zachary Moore, ADS-BESB; Alan Gunzburg, Member of Public; Sue Pederson, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN); Cheri Hembree, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN)
Introductions
Chairwoman Tyler called the meeting to order at 10:01 a.m. and she asked Mr. Lassen to take a roll call of those who were present.
Approval of Minutes from April 27, 2021
Ms. Morgan clarified that she is the legal guardian of two adult BESB clients with deafblindness and would like her title changed in the previous minutes from conservator to legal guardian or guardian. 
Chairwoman Tyler noted that in the budget update portion of the previous meeting minutes a correction needs to be made, the word “to” was used and needs to be corrected to the word “too.”

MOTION: Ms. Morgan made a motion to adopt the amended July 27, 2021 minutes, seconded by Mr. Krengel. Motion carried unanimously.
Public Comment

None

Old Business    
Update on Deafblind Technology Program  
Mr. Lassen provided the update. He reported that the information intended for review was not available. Mr. Lassen stated that the report needed to review this agenda item has not been received and that it would be ready to present at the next meeting.
New Business
FY 2022 1st Quarter Expenditures

Mr. Lassen reported that the Communication Advocacy Network (CAN) expended $7,799.22 in July, $7,721.45 in August, and $7,277.05 in September for a total of $22,797.72. These figures include direct services to clients as well as a field trip several clients participated in called the Hudson River Cruise. The total expenditures for the cruise were $3,376.00 which brings the total expenditures to $26,173.72 for the quarter. The Connecticut Institute for the Blind reported no expenditures. Regarding individual vendors who serve clients, the total expenditures are just under $5,000.00 for three of the five clients receiving services. Two of the clients have not been able to utilize community inclusion services due to a contract not being finalized as well as a client’s inability to attend the day program they previously participated in. Total expenditures are just over $31,000.00 for the first three months of the first quarter.

Ms. Morgan asked Mr. Lassen how much money went back to the federal government from last fiscal year’s budget. Mr. Lassen reported that no money was given back to the federal government. It was clarified that $147,208.00 of unexpended funds were returned to the state general fund. 
Ms. Olsen questioned if the monies being referenced were put back into the budget for the current year. Mr. Lassen explained that the money goes back into the general fund and a new allocation of funds is received separate from what was returned to the general fund. The monies given back to the state are not retained. 

COVID-19 Updates for In-Person Protocols 
Mr. Norton clarified that the existing protocols are still in place. The protocols that were put in place should remain until the pandemic improves. Mr. Lassen elaborated that BESB staff has returned to in-person services when it is possible. One example of this is BESB Adult Services providing in-person services yet allowing clients to choose to meet remotely based on their preferences and comfort level. 
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn questioned if there is a protocol for masking at this time during in-person services. Mr. Lassen responded that from the time BESB staff started providing in-person services to now, all staff wear masks and ask that clients do as well. Mr. Lassen noted that an acceptable alternative to not wearing a face mask during in-person services is maintaining social distancing at six feet during meetings where services are provided. 

Meeting Dates for 2022 (Proposed – 1/25, 4/26, 7/26, 10/25/2022)
Chairwoman Tyler provided the proposed meeting dates to the committee. 
MOTION: Ms. Miles made a motion to adopt the proposed 2022 meeting dates, seconded by Ms. Morgan. Motion carried unanimously.   

BESB Program Updates
Mr. Lassen reported that staff in the adult services program continue to serve new adult clients with independent living needs and continue to respond to requests for support from current clients. There are three social workers and two social worker trainees in the adult services program who are assisting clients in-person as well as remotely. Referrals to the agency have increased after an initial slow-down at the start of the pandemic. Adult Services saw the retirement of a long-term rehabilitation teacher which means there are now three rehabilitation teachers. There is a new staff member working in orientation and mobility training which means there are now three total orientation and mobility instructors. Mr. Lassen is looking to add an additional two rehabilitation teachers.

Ms. Morgan questioned who is responsible for BESB now that Mr. Brian Sigman has retired. Mr. Norton reported that Commissioner Amy Porter is currently working to replace Mr. Sigman. It is unclear when a transition will occur. Mr. Norton is completing various administrative duties that Mr. Sigman held for the time being. Mr. Norton reported that Commissioner Porter is currently responsible for BESB.
Report from the Chair
Chairwoman Tyler introduced the concept of a sponsored retreat or camp for individuals impacted by hearing and vision loss which was previously discussed by committee members. 

Mr. Krengel elaborated that next year’s deafblind retreat, while more planning still remains to be done, will be happening at a camp owned by the American School for the Deaf. 

Ms. Morgan queried Mr. Krengel concerning what the budget may be for the retreat and if there will be a request made to use the left-over funding from the deafblind funding grant. Mr. Krengel responded that he would like to use the grant money, if possible. Clients will also need assistance with transportation to the retreat which this money could be used for, among other options. Mr. Krengel also expressed curiosity related to using money for a scholarship for someone to attend the retreat. 
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn thanked Mr. Krengel for making the proposal. Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn stated that she and Mr. Stanley have been working with Mr. Lassen and Ms. Santos at BESB to review financial information concerning this retreat. Regarding budgeting, Mr. Stanley has been researching to determine the costs of the retreat. The goal is to fundraise enough money for individuals who are deafblind to attend free of charge. Mr. Stanley reported that the current estimated cost of the retreat will be approximately $35,000.00. This funding would be used for things such as facilities, transportation, food, activities, and rentals. The American School for the Deaf has donated Camp Isola Bella in Salisbury, Connecticut to be used for the retreat. At this time, it is estimated that 38 individuals who are deafblind would be involved. There will be six leaders who are deafblind, eight to ten staff members who are deafblind, and approximately twenty participants. While there will be an education component, this event will still be conceived as a retreat where different skills will be worked on to support the independence of every individual who is deafblind. 
Mr. Stanley stated that they are not just looking to have individuals who are deafblind from Connecticut attend, but also other states as well. Mr. Stanley clarified that this discussion only concerns finding funding for individuals who are deafblind in the state of Connecticut. The retreat is for adults eighteen and over, although it is referred to as a camp. The focus of the retreat will be on autonomy, self-esteem, and pride. 

Mr. Stanley stressed that the current retreat budget is not complete and is still a rough draft. Currently, $15,000.00 has been allotted for food and $5,000.00 for transportation costs. For additional line items and their associated costs committee members can contact Mr. Stanley. 
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn shared an experience she had at a retreat for people who are deafblind and expanded upon the benefits of an event such as this retreat.

Chairwoman Taylor requested that when the retreat budget information is compiled that it be shared with the committee members. 
Ms. Morgan stated that typically budgets are discussed at the spring meeting. Ms. Morgan requested that at the January 25, 2022 meeting an update regarding this conversation be provided due to the likelihood that the budget will be discussed or determined at the April 26, 2022 meeting. 
Mr. Lassen stated that he began a discussion regarding funding with Ms. Michelle Provost, the fiscal administrative officer for the Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS). Ms. Provost was made aware that this is something the committee is working towards and will be occurring in the next fiscal year. Ms. Provost is gathering information regarding “how” or “if” it would be possible to use funding that is not expended for the retreat. Mr. Lassen stated there will be more to report at the January meeting and stressed that any funds approved for use will have to be expended on Connecticut residents. 
Mr. Chege questioned if the retreat would be happening before or after the American School for the Deaf (ASD) summer camp. Mr. Stanley responded that it would be occurring after the ASD annual summer camp. The retreat is scheduled for August 15, 2022 through August 20, 2022 and the camp has already been booked. Additionally, March 13, 2022 and March 14, 2022 have been reserved for staff training at the camp location as well. There will be approximately 20-25 hours of training that will occur before the attendees arrive.  
Chairwoman Tyler questioned how attendees will be grouped and how money will be dispersed to run the camp. Mr. Stanley stated the camp will be for individuals eighteen years old and up. Ideal groupings will consist of a collection of individuals with a variety of backgrounds to create diverse groups. 
Chairwoman Tyler asked for clarification as to whether service animals will be allowed. Mr. Stanley reported that service animals will be allowed.  

Chairwoman Tyler made note that the state of Connecticut is launching Aira, which is a navigation tool created in collaboration with the Department of Transportation using an app. Chairwoman Tyler questioned the cost of the service as well as if a smartphone is needed to utilize the app. Chairperson Tyler expressed curiosity related to accessibility of the app if individuals do not have smartphones. 

Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn noted that it seemed the conversation had gotten off point which prompted Chairwoman Tyler to query the committee and ask if there were any further comments or questions about the retreat. 
Mr. Chege questioned if there will be interpreters at the retreat based on individual modes of communication. Mr. Stanley responded that interpreters will be available when needed (during presentations, etc.) and that this is a great opportunity for them to learn as well. 
Ms. Brown-Ogilvie shared her support for the retreat and offered the support of her organization, the Helen Keller National Center (HKNC) located in Sands Point, Long Island, New York. 
Announcements
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn asked that everyone be mindful of being respectful to people who are deafblind during the meeting so that everyone understands what is occurring. 
Mr. Lassen shared that the app discussed is called the Aira Program and is available at this time. It has been used in other major metropolitan areas in the northeast. The pilot program in Connecticut will run through March of 2023. Mr. Lassen stated that there is an actual person who assists when an individual uses the Aira app. Mr. Lassen does not believe there has been discussion regarding providing phones to those who can benefit from the program. 

Chairwoman Tyler shared a similar app she has experience with which provides a similar function called “Seeing AI.” An example of how this app can assist an individual is that if a picture is taken the software will describe what is in the image. 

Mr. Chege referenced the Aira app and suggested looking to individuals who are deafblind for feedback related to apps like the ones described.

Mr. Gunzburg stated that the Aira service utilizes a live person who looks through the camera to assist with a task and provide the necessary information. In the case that an individual is deafblind this app does not seem accessible due to the audio aspect. Additionally, he stated that BESB does not purchase smartphones or pay phone contracts.
Mr. Stanley shared his agreement with Mr. Gunzburg related to the efficacy of the Aira app for those with hearing impairments. Mr. Stanley also shared that smartphones do have features that make things more accessible.

Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn commented on the fact that there are sometimes costs associated with such applications and programs which make them inaccessible to some.

Chairperson Tyler also shared an app called “Be My Eyes” which is a service that shares the same concept of functionality as the Aira app utilizing volunteers who assist the caller, however the ability to hear is required.  
Mr. Norton asked how much money it would cost, per individual, to attend the retreat discussed earlier. Mr. Stanley responded that at this time it appears the cost will be between $300.00 and $500.00 per person for the week. Mr. Norton also asked how long the camp would be. Mr. Stanley responded that the camp will run from Monday afternoon through Saturday morning. 
Adjournment
MOTION: Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn motioned to adjourn the meeting at 11:57 a.m., Ms. Olsen seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

NEXT MEETING DATE: January 25, 2022 at 10:00 a.m. via Zoom
